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TheThe  other day I called a company to
cancel a magazine subscription and
one of those automated voice sys-
tems answered – you know, the kind
where a pleasant female voice talks
you  through  a  request  to  order
something  or  cancel  something.
However, apparently I wasn’t speak-
ing clearly enough, or she (the auto-
mated system) had a little problem
with her hearing aid.  After about ten
minutes on the phone with several
attempts to follow the prompts and
get my trial subscription canceled, I
still had not talked to a human being
or gotten my magazine canceled!  I
was a little perturbed.  

ApparentlyApparently I am not alone.  A sub-
stantial number of Americans report
that they often have a dissatisfying
experience in a retail store, or trying
to get a problem resolved with a util-
ity company, telephone company or
other service provider.  According to
the American Customer Satisfaction
Index, a little more than a quarter of
American consumers express some
level  of  dissatisfaction  over  their
shopping or business dealings with
major  retail  chains  and  products.
Maybe you are one of them.  What
ever  happened  to  good,  old-fash-
ioned customer service?  How about
a friendly smile, and “How can I help
you?”  Or what about the salesper-
son who takes the time to actually
talk to you and find out what you are



looking for, and shows a genuine in-
terest in you?  

WhatWhat  would you say if I told you that
there  is  Someone  who  loves  to
listen to you, even your complaints,
and  can  actually  do  something
about  them,  twenty-four  hours  a
day, 365 days a year?  Perhaps this
sounds unrealistic to you.  If I were
talking about any ordinary company
or  person,  it  would  be  more  than
merely unlikely – it would be ridicu-
lous!  But I am not talking about an
ordinary company or person.  I am
speaking of  God.   And the way to
communicate with Him, of course, is
prayer.   The Bible tells  us that  we
can pray any time (II Thessalonians
3:17; Psalm 55:17).  God, the Creat-

or  of  the  earth,  the  heavens,  and
everything  in  them,  actually  wants
you to talk to Him.  And not only is
He interested in you, and your prob-
lems; He has the power and author-
ity to do something about them.  The
Bible  says,  “I  can  do  all  things
through  Him  who  strengthens  me”
(Philippians 4:13);  and “nothing will
be  impossible  with  God”  (Luke
1:37).  

ButBut our  analogy  of  “customer  ser-
vice” breaks down at this point.  You
see, nobody can be a “customer” of
God.  After all, He is the King of the
Universe.  If He did offer something
for sale, I suppose it would be a little
like shopping for a $10,000 diamond
bracelet, or a $50,000 car, with only



$10  in  your  wallet!   You  see,  you
can’t  buy anything from God – not
health,  not  happiness,  not  wealth,
not  even  the  right  to  pray  to  Him.
But He does offer you a whole pack-
age of free gifts.

InsteadInstead of  being  a  “customer”  of
God (which is impossible), what you
need to be is a  child of God.  God
doesn’t  sell  anything,  and  you
couldn’t afford it if  He did.  But He
deeply wants to have a personal re-
lationship with you: He wants you to
be a part of His family.  Think of it in
this way.  A father’s first obligation is
to  take  care  of  his  own  children.
While  other  kids  may  ask  him  for
handouts of money, candy or time,
he really has no connection to them,

while his own children do.  He must
care  for  them.   In  the  same  way,
God is the Father of  His own chil-
dren, and He listens to the prayers
of His children.  He hears the pray-
ers of all people, but He has no ob-
ligation to respond to them.  How-
ever,  He has given this promise to
His children: “if we ask anything ac-
cording to His will,  He hears us” (I
John 5:14).

ItIt  might surprise you to find out that
you are not automatically a child of
God.  Most people think that every-
one already is a child of God.  But
this is not true.  In fact, the Lord Je-
sus told the Jews of His day, “you
are  of  your  father  the  devil”  (John
8:44).  These harsh words are true!



Because  we  have  sinned  against
God’s commands and character, we
are all in the kingdom of darkness,
under  slavery  to  Satan  and  his
dominion.   And  because  we  have
broken God’s holy laws, we deserve
death – forever in the lake of fire.

SoSo the  question  really  is  not,  how
can I get better customer service –
no, the question is, “how can I be-
come  a  child  of  God?”   This  is  a
great  question  because  its  answer
gives us the channel  to receive all
the  free gifts  of  a  relationship  with
God, as I mentioned a minute ago.  

JohnJohn 1:12 tells us, “But as many as
received Him, to them He gave the
right  to  become  children  of  God,

even  to  those  who  believe  in  His
name.”  This verse tells us how to
become a child of  God.  We must
receive  Jesus  Christ,  and  this  is
done through faith.  Faith means to
believe in something completely and
totally.  The thing which we must be-
lieve is that Jesus Christ, the Son of
God, paid the price for our sins on
the  cross  of  Calvary  through  His
death,  was buried and rose again.
When we believe this, God gives to
us forgiveness for all  our sins, and
eternal life.   We can know that we
will live forever with Him in heaven.

NowNow if we mix our faith with some-
thing else, say, our own good works
– it may seem to us that this would
work like insurance.  We would be-



lieve in Jesus, and for added protec-
tion, we would try hard to be a good
person,  or  to  go  to  church,  or  to
pray.  The problem with this is that
anything added to faith dilutes it and
turns it into something else.  If you
have a gallon of  milk and you add
one teaspoon of cyanide to it,  is  it
still milk?  No, it’s poison!  And when
we  attempt  to  add  our  own  good-
ness or works to faith in Jesus, we
are not truly believing in Him alone
for our salvation from sin’s penalty.
Ephesians 2:8 & 9 tell  us,  “For by
grace you have been saved through
faith; and that not of yourselves, it is
the  gift  of  God;  not  as  a  result  of
works, so that no one may boast.”

IfIf you are reading this right now as a
“customer,” but you have never be-
come a “child” – a child of God, by
trusting in Jesus as your Savior, why
not  do so now?  God wants to be
your Father, and to guide you, pro-
tect  you,  provide  for  all  of  your
needs,  and  give  you  an  eternal
home in heaven.  In addition to all
these gifts,  He will  be with you al-
ways in the person of His Holy Spir-
it,  and  will  always  hear  you  when
you pray,  twenty-four  hours  a  day,
seven days a week.  

YouYou can tell God about your faith in
simple  words.   There  is  no  magic
formula or terminology to use, but it
could  go  something  like  this:  Dear
Lord, I know that I have sinned and



broken  your  holy  commands,  and
that  I  deserve  eternal  punishment.
But  I  also  know that  Jesus  Christ,
Your Son, died to take the punish-
ment for my sins, and right now I am
trusting Him as my Savior.  I believe
that  He  died  and  rose  again,  and
that through Him I have eternal life.
Thank you for this great gift, and for
making  me  Your  child.   In  Jesus’
Name, Amen.”

IfIf you  have  trusted  Jesus  as  your
Savior,  then  you are  a  part  of  the
family  of  God.   Congratulations on
your adoption!  You will want to be-
gin to study God’s Word, the Bible,
to find out more about being a child
of God, and you will want to pray to
your heavenly Father.  He wants to

hear from you!  Find a Bible-believ-
ing  church  to  attend,  and  get  to
know other Christians who are obey-
ing the Bible.   The Lord loves you
and will guide you into His truth.
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